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COMMERCIAL

FOR USE ONLY BY PEST CONTROL OPERATORS TO CONTROL COCKROACHES,
ANTS, SILVERFISH, FIREBRATS, CRICKETS AND SPIDERS.

KILLMASTER II

A RESIDUAL ACTION INSECTICIDE

Registered Trade Mark, Positive Formulators, Inc.

GUARANTEE:

CHLORPYRIFOS......................2%

PROTECT FROM FREEZING

READ THE LABEL AND ATTACHED LEAFLET BEFORE USING

REGISTRATION NUMBER 19715

PEST CONTROL PRODUCTS ACT

KEEP OUT OF REACH OF CHILDREN

POISON           FLAMMABLE

CAUTION

FIRST AID

IF SWALLOWED: Do not induce vomiting.  Call physician, or
poison control centre.

IF ON SKIN: Immediately wash with soap and water.
IF IN EYES: Immediately flush eyes with plenty of water

and get attention.

SEE SIDE PANEL FOR ADDITIONAL PRECAUTIONARY STATEMENTS.

Net Contents: 3.785 Litres 

Manufactured by:
POSITIVE FORMULATORS, INC.
1044 N. Jerrie Avenue.
Tucson, Arizona 85711

USA



KILLMASTER II Insecticide
For Control of Cockroaches, Ants,

Silverfish, Firebrats, Crickets and Spiders.

GENERAL INFORMATION:

KILLMASTER II insecticide is a ready-to-use, slow release
formulation.  Do not dilute with water, oil or other products. 
KILLMASTER II is to be used for spot treatment only.  Apply by
paintbrush except where injection may be necessary for crack and
crevice treatment.

USE DIRECTIONS:

KILLMASTER II insecticide controls cockroaches, ants, silverfish,
firebrats, crickets and spiders in areas of, but not limited to
residential, institutional and commercial buildings, including
homes, apartment buildings, hospitals, stores and warehouses,
freight cars, storage bins, ships and boats.  Apply undiluted
KILLMASTER II in a continuous barrier with a 5 to 10 cm
paintbrush, roller or handled sponge applicator, along baseboards
and around all doorways, windows and other entrances of the
premises, and to localized areas where these pests are found or
normally occur, including dark corners of rooms and closets,
expansion seams, cracks and crevices in walls, along and behind
baseboards, beneath and behind sinks, stoves, refrigerators,
shelves and cabinets, around plumbing and other utility
installations.  Crack and crevice treatment is to be made using
equipment capable of delivering a pin stream of insecticide. 
These methods are intended to kill insects as they move to and
from food sources.

Do NOT use as a space spray.

DO NOT CONTAMINATE FOODSTUFFS.  Do not use in any area where food
may be exposed.  Do not use in bulk food storage areas.  Do not
use in cupboards where food or cooking utensils are stored.

KILLMASTER II applied on exposed glass, glazed tile, metal or
other non-porous surfaces may dry leaving a light film.  If
removal is desired, reapply to surfaces with KILLMASTER II,
lacquer thinner or like solvents and wipe clean with a dry cloth. 
KILLMASTER II is a slow-release formulation.  After 36 hours
treated areas may be washed or cleaned.  Painting over the
treated areas, however, will eliminate its effectiveness.  This
product will not stain or mar most clean surfaces, but if in
doubt, treat a small test area prior to complete application.



IN HOMES OR DWELLINGS, OR HOSPITALS, remove or cover all exposed
food and cooking utensils before application. Thoroughly wash all
surfaces that might contact food before reuse.  Do not use in
nurseries or rooms where infants, ill or aged persons are
confined.

IN MEAT AND FOOD PROCESSING PLANTS AND FOOD SERVICE
ESTABLISHMENTS, (places other than private residences in which
food is held, processed, prepared or served) including
restaurants, grocery stores, bakeries, bottling plants, meat and
food processing plants, canneries and grain mills: treat only
when plant or facility is NOT in operation.  Remove or cover all
food packaging materials, and utensils and cover all food
processing surfaces before application.  After treatment, wash
all surfaces that may contact food and rinse thoroughly with
potable water before resuming operations.  Do not use in rooms
where milk is processed, handled or stored.

IN FOOD SERVICE AREAS (facilities where prepared foods are
served, such as dining rooms, but excluding areas where foods may
be prepared or held).  Apply undiluted KILLMASTER II as a spot
treatment with a paintbrush to selected surfaces such as
baseboards or into cracks and crevices.  Avoid treating surfaces
likely to be contacted by food.  Do not apply when facility is in
operation or foods are exposed.

IN NON-FOOD AREAS (includes garbage rooms, lavatories, floor
drains (to sewers), entries and vestibules, offices, locker
rooms, machine rooms, boiler rooms, garages, mop closets and
storage rooms).  Apply KILLMASTER II to baseboard areas, around
water pipes, surfaces behind and beneath sinks, lockers, tables,
pallets and similar areas where insects hide or through which
they may enter.

IN FOOD WAREHOUSES, GROCERY STORES AND FOOD STORAGE AREAS, do not
apply to food or food packages.  Warehouses should be banded at
wall/floor joints and on floors along aisles and around pallets
and other designated storage areas.  Do not treat bins, boxcars,
ships holds or other bulk food storage areas that may be directly
contacted by food.  Use only in a manner and in areas so as not
to contaminate food.

Apply undiluted KILLMASTER II in small amounts directly into
cracks and crevices using equipment capable of delivering a pin
stream of insecticide in points between different elements of
construction, between equipment and floors, openings leading to
voids and hollow spaces in walls, equipment legs and bases,
conduits, motor housings and junctions or switch boxes where
roaches, ants or silverfish hide.  De-energize electrical
equipment before KILLMASTER II application.  After application,



allow time for solvent to evaporate before starting motors or
placing switches in "ON" position.

APPLICATION OF THIS PRODUCT IN THE FOOD AREAS OF FOOD HANDLING
ESTABLISHMENTS OTHER THAN AS A CRACK AND CREVICE TREATMENT IS NOT
PERMITTED.

SPECIAL USE DIRECTIONS:

KILLMASTER II may be applied as a spot treatment utilizing a
coarse low pressure (10 PSI or less) spray in 15 to 20 cm bands
(enough to wet only, avoid runoff) around building foundations
and spider nesting areas.  Applicator must wear protective
clothing and assure that humans and pets are not in the immediate
vicinity.  Avoid spraying over or around vegetation as solvent
will damage or kill plantings.

PRECAUTIONS:

KEEP OUT OF REACH OF CHILDREN.  Harmful if swallowed, inhaled or
absorbed through the skin.  May cause eye and skin irritation. 
Avoid contact with skin, eyes and clothing.  Do not allow humans
or pets to come in contact with treated surfaces until dry.  Wear
rubberized gloves during application.  Wash thoroughly with soap
and water after handling.  Remove contaminated clothing and wash
before reuse.  Keep away from food, feedstuffs, and domestic
water supplies.  Keep container closed.  Vapours may be toxic. 
Insure adequate ventilation during and for several hours after
application.  Do not use, pour, spill or store near heat or open
flame.

CAUTION: WHEN TREATING COMMERCIAL FOOD HANDLING FACILITIES,
REMOVE FOOD AND FOOD PREPARATION EQUIPMENT.  INSURE ADEQUATE
VENTILATION DURING AND FOR SEVERAL HOURS AFTER APPLICATION TO
PREVENT FOODS FROM ABSORBING SOLVENT ODOUR.  DO NOT APPLY AROUND
REFRIGERATOR DOORS--KEEP CLOSED DURING TREATMENT.  DO NOT APPLY
TO ASBESTOS SHINGLES OR TO VINYL-ASBESTOS FLOOR COVERING AS
STAINING WILL OCCUR.

Do not apply to exposed glass or to aluminum surfaces. KILLMASTER
II may cause blistering of areas freshly painted with lacquers,
enamels, or oil-based paints unless these finishes are completely
cured.  If in doubt, treat a small obscure area and wait 15
minutes.  If surface has not blistered or raised, then proceed
with treatment.

FIRST AID:

Product contains Petroleum Distillate.  If swallowed DO NOT
induce vomiting.  Obtain medical attention immediately taking the



pesticide container with you, or call poison control center.  If
on skin, remove contaminated clothing and wash skin thoroughly
with soap and water.  If in eyes, flush with water for 5 to 10
minutes and obtain medical attention.

TOXICOLOGICAL INFORMATION:

Chlorpyrifos is a cholinesterase inhibitor.  Atropine is
antidotal.  Obtain medical attention immediately, taking the
pesticide container with you.

ENVIRONMENTAL HAZARDS:

Do not contaminate water, food or feed by storage or disposal. 
Open dumping is prohibited. This product is toxic to fish,
wildlife and birds.  Keep out of any body of water.

CONTAINER DISPOSAL AND DECONTAMINATION:

Do not reuse empty container.  Follow provincial instructions for
any required additional cleaning of the container prior to its
disposal.  Make the empty container unsuitable for further use
and dispose in accordance with provincial requirements.

For information on the disposal of unused, unwanted product and
the cleanup of spills contact the provincial regulatory agency or
the manufacturer.

NOTICE TO USER:

This control product is to be used only in accordance with the
directions on this label.  It is an offense under the Pest
Control Products Act to use a control product under unsafe
conditions.

NOTICE TO BUYER:

Seller's guarantee shall be limited to the terms set out on the
label and subject thereto, the buyer assumes the risk to persons
or property arising from the use or handling of this product and
accepts the product on that condition.

******************************

This label transcript service is offered by the Pest Management
Regulatory Agency to provide efficient searching for label
information.  This service and this information do not replace
the official hard-copy label.  The PMRA does not provide any



guarantee or assurance that the information obtained through this
service is accurate, current or correct, and is therefore not
liable for any loss resulting, directly or indirectly, from
reliance upon this service.
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